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KEN GRAVES

1937 - 2010

Around 10am on Thursday July 1st I was discussing on the phone with Ken Graves the refurbishment of the bending frame that he was going to engineer in July. I was completely taken aback when, in the afternoon, his daughter phoned me to say that Ken had died of a suspected heart attack at 11.30am.

Ken was one of our original volunteers and one of my earliest memories of him was his attention to detail – after he had cleared scrub everything had to be just so, we called it Ken’s potato patch. Since then I have lost count of the times he came up to me saying “I know I am a fussy old fart but ….……”.  

His contribution to the restoration was invaluable, he masterminded hedging, manufactured timber formwork, prepared detailed drawings for the Phase II mooring walls and helped in countless other ways.

Many of our members attended Ken’s funeral at Amersham Crematorium on the 16th July showing the high regard we all had for him.

It will be difficult to imagine future working parties without Ken and his tales, he will be sorely missed.

Roger Leishman

In Memory of Ken

I had known Ken for many years through our mutual hobbies of boating, but it was only when I joined the restoration team that I came to know him well. He became one of my many mentors, his standards were high, but criticism was given in a friendly and encouraging manner.

We often walked to and from the working site together, and it was on one of these occasions last year that we had the following conversation. We were passing bridge 4A and our talk turned to the plaques attached to the bridge, these commemorated many occasions, both happy and sad. It was at this point he mentioned he had a living memorial “THE HEDGE”. Now I had realised he was pedantic about the hedge at the site, but until that moment had not understood that he had originally planted it.

I am sure that I speak for all the working party when I say that “THE HEDGE” will always be kept up to Ken’s high standard.  Each monthly working party when I arrive and park alongside this, I will think of KEN.

Jenny Brice

July Working Party
Pete Bowers and Bob Fletcher ran a very successful working party in July, a further 175 metres of Stage 2 bulk excavation was completed and enough reinforcement bent for the Stage 2 mooring bay (and more) and enough reinforcement cut to complete the pipe capping of Stage 2.

August Working Party
The main task for this working party was completing as much as possible of the remaining 250 metres of Stage 2 pipe capping and backfilling the offside bank ready for it to consolidate during the coming winter. A further 100 metres of pipe capping was cast as well as a base for the mooring wall at Bridge 4 where the formwork had been assembled by KESCRG at the May Working Party. 

A reinforced concrete slab was cast ready for capping the manhole just past the Stage 1 bund. Excavation for the pipe capping revealed another, hitherto unknown, very low manhole at chainage 3906. Another reinforced concrete slab was cast and both manholes will be capped permanently at the September Working Party. This needs doing so that backfilling of the off side can be completed over these manholes.

While ready-mix concrete was being poured in the vicinity, the opportunity was taken to fix the bench seat at peg 40 in memory of Ron Palmer that is being sponsored by his widow. As you can see below, it was very quickly in use by the public after being finished on the last Sunday morning – it was hardly vacant all day!
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In all 40 cubic metres of ready-mix concrete were poured during the working party.

Another task completed was pegging out the line and levels for Stage 2 including the mooring bay.

Because all our manpower in August was needed for the pipeline capping, the planting of the edges of Stage 1 with aquatic plants has been postponed – it will probably be necessary to convene a special working party for this work.

Milepost 3

Milepost 3 is sited where the new Aston Clinton By-pass crosses the Arm and was removed by BW for safe keeping prior to construction of the by-pass. I have now retrieved it from BW and it is in the hut at Tringford Pumping Station. The post looks as if it has been cut off with an oxy-acetylene torch and needs to be extended to give sufficient depth in the ground and then cleaning and painting ready for us to reinstate it at the three mile point. Any volunteers please?

Repairs to hut at Tringford Pumping Station

There is a lot of tree growth from trees the other side of BW’s boundary wall alongside the hut that needs to be cut back and disposed of. Some of this has damaged the felt roof so repairs to the felt are required. 

John Reynolds has agreed to mastermind this work outside normal working parties when he has recovered from his recent knee op, probably in late September. If you are willing to help him please give him a ring on 07787 355515.

Web Site

The address of the Trust Restoration web site managed by Oliver Revel (that is linked to the main Trust site) is: 

http://wendovercanal.org.uk/

The number of e-mail recipients of this newsletter is increasing; please let me know if you wish to join them as it saves me time and the Trust postage/printing costs.

Festival 2011 (late May Bank Holiday)

It now seems virtually certain that the Trust will be allowed to use land owned by the Boxmoor Trust alongside the Grand Union Canal at Hemel Hempstead.  This is a good site from the point of view that it is close to a major town with plenty of the public likely to attend living close by. Security will have to be good.

 Make sure that you keep the dates free.

Lock/Bridge Cafe

For 13 years our narrowboat Mary Beth has been the Lock/Bridge Café at Little Tring. As our crew is now 4, also it would entail further time to reach Hemel Hempstead and furthermore Margaret is due for a change, we have decided to come by road. We have already had one offer to run a tea boat but this will need careful thought as there is no suitable towpath width near the Festival site and, anyway, this would be direct competition to the main tea tent. Any suitable site further away from the Festival might not draw the crowds that came to Little Tring to see the restoration works as well as the boats.
21st Birthday Dinner

A 21st birthday dinner for the Trust is to be held before the Annual General Meeting on Wednesday 20th October. Full details will be in the next issue of the Wendover Arm News.

General Notes.
All volunteers receive and sign for the Trust’s Restoration Handbook that includes full Health and Safety requirements for the restoration works. The handbook is the property of the Trust; if you leave the working parties for any reason, please return your Handbook to either Ray Orth or myself. 

Hard hats for use at all times and high visibility jackets to be worn on sites with mobile plant in use are kept in the store at Tringford and must be drawn/returned there. 

One first aid kit is kept in the store; another is kept in the VW Transporter for use on site. 

Also available in the Transporter are ear defenders and goggles that must be worn when using strimmers, angle grinders, concrete breakers and the like. BW will supply gloves and footwear with reinforced toecaps on request. 

We normally work from 9am to 5pm (or dark if earlier!) when we are hiring plant or taking delivery of ready-mix concrete early in the morning. 

There are breaks for morning tea/coffee, packed lunch and afternoon tea/coffee. We take our own food and drink.

DATES FOR WORKING PARTIES 

So you can plan your diary ahead, the following are the dates of the main monthly working parties for the rest of 2010:

	DATE  
	WORKING AT
	WORK TO BE DONE

	2010

	Friday 3rd September to

Thursday 9th September
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Stage 2 pipe capping and capping two manholes.

	Thursday 23rd September
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Scrub bashing to clear rest of Stage 2 towpath bank and burn all outstanding bonfire material.

	Friday 1st October to

Thursday 7th October
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Stage 2 pipe capping and excavate for Stage 2 mooring wall.

	Thursday 14th October
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Mooring wall base formwork

	Friday 5th November to

Thursday 11th November
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Stage 2 pipe capping and mooring wall.

	Friday 3rd December to

Thursday 9th December
	Drayton Beauchamp
	Stage 2 pipe capping and mooring wall.


Roger Leishman, Restoration Director.  7 Hall Park, Berkhamsted, Herts HP4 2NU.

                                                                 (Tel:01442 874536, e-mail rleishman@ukgateway.net)

WORK PARTY VOLUNTEER SCHEDULE JULY TO OCTOBER 2010

	Date (2010)
	Location
	Person/s in charge
	Excavator

Drivers
	Dumper

Drivers
	Other Volunteers

	Thur 2 Sep
	Plant Delivery
	B Barry
	
	
	
	

	Fri 3 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	R Orth


	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	D Cater

	Sat 4 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	B Fletcher
	B Fletcher
	B Harris

J Brooman
	
	

	Sun 5 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	B Fletcher
	B Fletcher
	J Brooman

[B Lansley]
	
	

	Mon 6 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	P Cardy
	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	D Cater

	Tue 7 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	R Orth
	B Lansley

B Harris
	
	

	Wed 8 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	R Orth
	B Lansley

B Harris
	
	

	Thu 9 Sep
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	R Orth
	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	

	Fri 10 Sep
	Plant Return
	J Reynolds
	 
	
	
	

	

	Thu 30 Sep
	Plant Delivery
	B Barry
	
	
	
	

	Fri 1 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth/

R Leishman
	
	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	D Cater

	Sat 2 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth/

R Leishman
	
	B Harris

J Brooman
	
	

	Sun 3 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth
	
	J Brooman

[B Lansley]
	
	

	Mon 4 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	R Orth/

R Leishman
	
	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	D Cater

	Tue 5 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	P Bowers/

R Leishman
	
	B Lansley

B Harris
	
	

	Wed 6 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	P Bowers
	
	B Lansley

B Harris
	
	

	Thu 7 Oct
	Drayton Beauchamp
	P Bowers
	
	B Lansley

B Harris
	J Henderson
	D Cater

	Fri 8 Oct
	Plant Return
	J Reynolds
	
	
	
	


PLEASE NOTE THAT I AM NOW AWAY FROM HOME UNTIL MID-SEPTEMBER. PLEASE ADVISE RAY ORTH OF YOUR ATTENDANCE AT THE SEPTEMBER WORKING PARTY IF YOU HAVE NOT ALREADY DONE SO.
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